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NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
8 January 2021
Send news to the Branch Editor at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-5469818. Let us know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell us if you change your email address. Past news-letters are archived for two months on our website www.topwriters.co.nz
Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
and join our Facebook group www.facebook.com/groups/TOSWriters
Welcome to the first newsletter of 2021. Before everyone settles back into routine, we would appreciate your help in keeping the branch website up to date and comprehensive – see the first three items following. Thanks!

MEMBER PROFILES ON THE NZSA WEBSITES

The first month of the year is a good time to update your member profiles on the Top of the South branch website and on the NZSA national website. A profile is a way of introducing yourself to your colleagues, and is a useful tool if you have work to promote. 

Over half our members already have a profile on the Top of the South branch website, and it would be wonderful to see more. Take a look here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/member-profiles.html Members are listed alphabetically by first name. If you already have a profile there, do please have a look at it to make sure it is up to date – click on your name to view it. If there is anything you would like to change or add, let me know at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz
If you don’t already have a profile but would like one, send me a short biography (200-300 words, as a Word doc), a head & shoulders photo of you (as a jpg) and any links.

You will have a default profile on the NZSA national website, but unless you manage the profile there will be nothing there except your name and what branch you belong to. To make this profile useful, you will need to log in yourself and upload information. For how to manage your profile on the national website, go to https://authors.org.nz/membership-benefits/how-to-guide-for-members/  If you have any problems, or have forgotten your membership number, contact Claire Hill at claireh@nzauthors.org.nz
TOP OF THE SOUTH WRITING GROUPS – ANNUAL UPDATE

The Top of the South has a number of writing groups, and this is a good time to check whether the information held about them is up to date. The groups listed on the branch website are:

NELSON/TASMAN

Boulder Writers; Life Sentence; Motueka Creative Writing Group; Motueka Live Poets; Nelson Live Poets; Richmond Writing Group; Romance Writers of NZ Nelson branch; STEMWriters, Tasman Writers, Writers at Lunchtime.

MARLBOROUGH

Marlborough Writers’ Group; Picton Poets; Writers of Picton.

WEST COAST

Mawhera Writers.

GOLDEN BAY

Golden Bay Live Poets’ Society; Golden Bay Writers’ Group;

Writers Group of Golden Bay.

If you are involved with any of these groups, please check that the information on the website is accurate and up to date: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/writing-groups.html Let the branch editor know of any changes at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz. Do also advise us of any other groups that aren’t listed. Thanks for your help with keeping the website current!

LOCAL SERVICES FOR WRITERS

The branch website has a section Local Services for Writers, where those who offer a useful service can advertise. Listing is free to NZSA members, while for others it is a very modest $20 per calendar year. Services currently offered include editing & proofreading, illustration, manuscript assessment, publicity and promotion, and self-publishing. There is also a list of Beta Readers, people who are willing to read others’ work and give an opinion on it. Have a look at the full list here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/local-services-for-writers.html
If you have an advertisement there already, please check the details to make sure they are up to date. We would love to see more people advertising their services, so that the website can be an even more useful resource. If you have something to offer, or know someone who does, whether or not they are a Top of the South branch member, do let us know at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz
‘THE WRITE PLACE’ IS AT GOLDEN BAY A&P SHOW 

Writers from both sides of the Takaka Hill will be selling their books and talking to the reading public at the Golden Bay A&P Show, which takes place on Saturday 16 January. The show runs from 8 am to 5 pm. Come along for a great day out and a chat with fellow writers. Find out more at: 

https://itson.co.nz/2021/22171-golden-bay-a-p-show
OPPORTUNITIES FOR WRITERS AT SARAU FESTIVAL, 31 JANUARY

The Sarau Festival takes place at the Moutere Hills Community Centre in Upper Moutere from 3 – 9 pm on Sunday 31 January. 

The organiser has suggested that as well as having a ‘Write Place’ bookstall, local writers might be interested in taking part in ‘meet the author’ sessions, or giving readings from their work. This would take place in the hall’s Function Room, which will be near where the second-hand book sale is housed.

The Festival is described as having ‘something for everyone – interesting stalls to discover, artisans to chat to, workshops to take part in, and events for children to participate in – all in our spacious open Domain. Browse our bookstall, listen to our fantastic musicians and enjoy food, wine and beer or yummy juice and deserts as the sun goes down over the Mount Arthur range.’

If anyone is interested in this opportunity, please contact Mike at deerwaring@slingshot.co.nz
MOTUEKA LIBRARY SUMMER BOOK SALE

Come along to Motueka Library, fossick about on the book sale table and nab a literary bargain. There’s something for everyone – children and adults – at super cheap prices. Don’t delay, grab a used library book today! The summer book sale runs until Friday 22 January.

ENCOUNTER A CLASSIC PLAY ON THE COAST

With the production of Samuel Beckett’s Endgame, West Coast theatre group Kiwi/Possum Productions enter a partnership with the Christchurch-based company, Free Theatre.

‘We have had on the agenda to produce a classic,’ states Paul Maunder, writer and director for Kiwi/Possum, ‘and the European notion of encounter has always attracted. We have also had the idea to rehearse something intensely for a week so that actors from off the coast can come and participate. 0n this occasion we welcome my niece, Emily, freshly graduated from NASDA. We also feel it is important for audiences to have the opportunity to encounter a classic, as they have become increasingly rarely staged in New Zealand. 

‘Recently the group had a dialogue with Free Theatre when they came to the Coast for their Erewhon project, but as well Free Theatre artistic director, Peter Falkenberg was the supervisor for Paul’s PhD thesis on community-based theatre in New Zealand. These impulses have come together for this production of Samuel Beckett’s play Endgame, which will be directed by Peter and acted by Emily Maunder, Elisa Wells, Paula Maunder and Frank Wells.

‘Endgame is now considered a Beckett masterpiece and was one of his two favourite works. Beckett was writing after WW11 when the knowledge of the death camps overwhelmed conscience, when nuclear threat hovered, and when Western civilisation was experiencing a crisis of faith. Commonly known as theatre of the absurd, certain plays began to refuse the simplistic ethics of the past and pursued instead the resulting despair and absurdity. This is what we encounter; and we bring our own knowledge of despair and absurdity emanating from the climate crisis, species loss, populist politics and the inability of late capitalism.’

Endgame will have three performances:

The Bathhouse, Blackball, Saturday 23 & Sunday 24 January, 8 pm

The Old Lodge, Hokitika, Monday 25 January, 8 pm

Book by texting 021 1063669.

For those coming from afar, The Blackball Inn and Café can offer a $100 bed, meal, breakfast and play deal in a variety of single or double formats: blackballinn@gmail.com; 021 361397 or 037324888. Alternatively, Blackball Salami has fully self-contained Tiny Homes at $60 a head with either a double bed or two singles in each: 027 2564951. Or those on a budget can camp at the museum for free.

2020 PUKAPUKA TALKS PODCASTS NOW AVAILABLE

The Nelson Arts Festival moved to October this year, with the literary part of the programme, the Pukapuka Talks, taking place over Labour Weekend. Eight of the Pukapuka Talks are now available as podcasts on the official Nelson Arts Festival YouTube channel: 

· Fleeing to Freedom with Behrouz Boochani and Golriz Ghahraman
· Our People, Our Cultures, Our Languages panel discussion
· Not Just for Laughs with Eamonn Marra and Lil O'Brien
· Writing Young Adult Fiction with Mandy Hager, Brin Murray, Rachael Craw and Robyn Prokop
· Miriam Lancewood: Wild at Heart
FOUNDERS SUMMER READS BOOK FAIR

Founders Park is holding a mini Summer Reads Book Fair in the Windmill at 87 Atawhai Drive, Nelson which runs until Sunday 17 January. With new books being added daily, there will be a great selection of fiction and magazines. Grab some great value Christmas presents or get your holiday reading sorted!

WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME AT NEW VENUE

Writers at Lunchtime takes place 11.30 am – 1.30 pm on the first Wednesday of every month (except January) in Nelson. There is usually a guest speaker at 12.30 pm.
The next meeting will be on Wednesday 3 February. This is the first meeting at the new venue, the Café at Founders Heritage Park in Nelson. Order food and drink at the main counter as you come in, then look for the Brewery Lounge at the left. Instead of a speaker, this will be an Open Mic meeting where everyone can introduce themselves and what they do. 
Founders Park is at 87 Atawhai Drive, Nelson. Enter through the Windmill; there is plenty of parking on Atawhai Drive. Entry is free and everyone is welcome. For more information Belinda at bmellor12@icloud.com or Sue at 021 061 6470.
EYRE WRITERS AWARDS 2021

These Australian writing competitions are open to New Zealand residents. The Open Short Story Award has a 1500 word limit and an entry fee of AUD$5 per story. The Tom Black Memorial Award: Open Poetry has a 50 line limit and an entry fee of AUD$5. Entrants may submit more than one entry, which can be submitted by post or email. The closing date is 28 February 2021. The prizes are valued at over AUD$600, and winners will be announced in late April/early May.

For full conditions of entry, as well as useful tips on short story formatting and how to succeed in competitions, go to www.eyrewriters.com.au
BOOK SPINE POETRY COMPETITION

Tasman District Libraries invite everyone to take part in this fun poetry competition, running until 14 February 2021. 

Book Spine Poetry is a form of ‘found’ poetry that is not only fun but easy.

Simply stack some books with interesting titles written on the spines, one on top of the other, to form a poem. You can use any combination of books – non-fiction, fiction, children’s books, adults’ books, library books, books from home – whatever combination that creates a poem you like!

Drop your poem off at one of the Tasman libraries – Richmond, Motueka, Murchison and Takaka – along with your name and contact details, or email them to pania.walton@tasman.govt.nz. You can either write your poems down or take a photo of your stack of book titles and send it to her. It’s free to take part and anyone can enter; you don’t have to be a library member to take part.

There are three categories of winners:
1. Child (age 0-12): 2. Teen (age 13-17): 3. Adult (age 18 +)

Winners will be drawn in each category from all four of the libraries. 

LAURA SOLOMON CUBA PRESS PRIZE CLOSES SOON
The NZSA Laura Solomon Cuba Press Prize is an exciting new award for writers holding New Zealand citizenship or who are permanent residents of New Zealand. The prize, which celebrates the life and work of the writer Laura Solomon is open to published and unpublished authors who are invited to enter manuscripts written across genres, i.e. fiction, creative nonfiction, poetry, drama or children’s writing, to be judged within the criteria set by Laura Solomon, for new writing with a ‘unique and original vision’. Laura was a long-term member of Top of the South branch of NZSA who died of a brain tumour in February 2019.
The NZSA Laura Solomon Cuba Press Prize will give a cash award as an ‘advance’ of NZ$1000 and a publishing contract supplied by The Cuba Press. The Cuba Press will edit, design, print, market, distribute and promote the book and e-book and pay standard author royalties. The NZSA Laura Solomon Cuba Press Prize will pay for the book production and printing. More at: https://tinyurl.com/y2kodkho
